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Moving towards a better Conference
Basic Information

	Contact Name and Details
	Martyn Atkins – General Secretary x5146

Ben Bradley – Connexional Team Events Coordinator x3767

	Status of Paper
	Final

	Action Required
	Discussion, with guidance re last question.

	Draft Resolution
	None

	Alternative Options to Consider, if Any
	None


Summary of Content

	Subject and Aims
	To help facilitate a productive conversation at Council, aiding the pursuit of a ‘better Conference’

	Main Points
	Short report – not necessary

	Background Context 
	Short report – not necessary

	Consultations
	Initial meeting between various groupings responsible for the various facets of the Conference.


Summary of Impact

	Standing Orders
	Potentially new SO’s may be needed

	Faith and Order
	n/a

	Financial
	Potential financial implications

	Personnel
	No significant additional staffing time is envisaged

	Legal 
	Potentially possible, but unlikely

	Wider Connexional
	Any change to the Conference inevitably affects the Connexion.

	External (e.g. ecumenical)
	Potentially

	Risk
	n/a


Moving towards a ‘better Conference’

Aim:

To invite members of the Methodist Council to reflect on ways in which attending Conference and the significant business of Christian conferring, might be an even better experience.

Context

Various reviews, reports and developments have combined to bring changes to the Methodist Conference in recent years. 

A Conference appointed Review Group undertook a ‘Review of the Conference’, bringing to it various reports between 2005 and 2008: (Agenda 2005 pp.146-56; 2006 pp.317-52; 2007 pp.496-519; 2008 pp.285-316). These Reports covered a wide range of issues, not least, particularly in the later Reports, changes to Standing Orders, substantial changes to membership: numbers attending, representation etc.  The Reports also explored changes to Conference procedures such as Notices of Motion and Memorials.

The Reports also included issues more directly relevant to this paper. For example 

· changes to methods of working were proposed (and accepted), giving rise to a Conference web site, workshop groups, preliminary ‘Hearings’ and ‘Reference Groups’. These arose out of an assertion that the ‘primary purpose of the Conference is to engage in Christian Conferring in order to discern the will of God and then formulate and oversee ways in which the whole Connexion can respond to that will.’ (Agenda 2006, p.319.) 

· Issues relating to Venues and costings were also outlined. This included consideration of facilities and ideal environments in which the business of Christian conferring, in plenary, workshops, ‘fringe events’ and space for ‘large inspirational events’ attended by many more people than Conference representatives, might take place.

In many respects then, the conversation the Council is invited to share builds upon and develops themes outlined in the Review of the Conference material, which itself urges further discussion and reflection throughout the Church.

Implicit in the Review Group material are other changes to Conference which have already been instituted. For example, in recent years Conference has, for a number of reasons, moved from a pattern of being hosted by a District (albeit with considerable help from neighbouring Districts) and with most Conference Representatives being hosted by local Methodists and friends, to a more regional pattern based on Conference centres with the majority of Representatives using commercially provided accommodation. This development lies alongside a move away from a ‘local arrangements team’, which often invented many aspects of Conference de novo each year, to a ‘Conference Arrangements Team’ (CAT) drawing people from a wider area, many serving for more than one Conference, all working under the direction of a ‘CAT Leader’. 

Council has as the Appendix to this paper the informative and helpful report of Steve Schroeder, the CAT Leader of the past two Conferences. His report contains many valuable insights about the running of Conference as an event, and is enormously useful in relation to logistics, and vital practical and aesthetic issues such as the management of space, IT provision, and the enhancing of Conference as a ‘dramatic event’ incorporating key elements such as Induction of the President/Vice President, welcome of Overseas Visitors/Ecumenical guests, Reception into Full Connexion, and Conference Sunday worship. 

The General Secretary and Connexional Team Events Coordinator would like to thank Steve Schroder for his two papers “Arranging the Methodist Conference”. His time and hard work not only in organising the event in the last two years, but also setting the event on a new path is much appreciated. 

The notion of a CAT and leader continues, together with the significant appointment of a Connexional Team Events Coordinator who will take an increasing role in future years.

All this material relating to Conference speaks of a work in progress. The progress will continue to go on in many places, some reflection belonging more in one arena than another.

To help facilitate the Council conversation, which will be a Group Work session, some primer questions/themes have been prepared (these are guides only and not all should be attempted). The Groups, including note-takers and facilitators have been circulated. The fruit of your discussions will be recorded by the notetaker and passed on to members of the Connexional Team who will ensure that comments, insights and suggestions are fed into a continuing conversation about how to make Conference an ever better experience for those who attend, and enabling it to fulfil its core purpose as the supreme court for Christian conferring by Methodists.

Note: One question particularly requires a more formal response, the last question concerning the suggested formation of a Conference Executive. Your comments on this: positive and/or negative, together with an overall ‘yes’ or ‘no’ would be most helpful

 1  If you have attended Conference, what helped you to participate fully and what made this difficult? Is more help need for first time attendees?

2  How might Conference better incorporate the richness of Methodism? How could this be better presented to visitors and a wider public?

3  How might Conference business sessions be a better means of Christian conferring?

4  Some have suggested that the ability of the President and Vice-President to deliver their chosen theme across anything more than the weekend sessions of Conference is restricted by the separation of the ‘pomp and ceremony’ of the weekend from the ‘business’ of the weekdays. Comments please.

5  Should Conference attempt more evaluation of past decisions and policies? Should it hear more perspectives from outside Methodism? 

6  Some suggest that Conference should deal with fewer themes/reports well, taking longer and being more thorough, than many more items of business done hurriedly. Comment please.

7  When you travel home after Conference what would make you feel it was “a good Conference”? 

8  The Conference Secretariat, Business Committee and CAT team leaders met in November 2008 for the first time as a single group, each representing different dimensions of planning and leading the Conference. It was agreed that a conference executive was needed, suggesting it consist of the Secretary and Assistant Secretary of Conference, The Chair of the Business Committee and the  Events Coordinator. It would be charged with the strategic direction of the conference as an event as well as the delivery of a top level accountability needed to bring together the various facets of the Conference. Comments and ‘yes’ or ‘no’ please.

Ben Bradley and Martyn Atkins

Arranging the Methodist Conference (2)
A Report to the Methodist Council – September 2008
by

Steve Schroeder, Conference Arrangements Team Leader 2007-2008

Executive Summary:
This report follows three years work leading the arrangements teams for the 2007 and 2008 Conferences which incorporated reviewing planning and delivery practices together with the implementation of procedures which will support future conferences and assist in the transition to a Connexionally based team.  It is complementary to the interim report submitted to the Council in September 2007 and subsequently referred to the Review of Conference group.  
The main body of this report summarises the aims and experiences of delivering the last two conferences and in particular:

· the net cost of CAT operations being £203k in 2007 and £266k in 2008,

· the introduction of future proof planning processes including the On Line registration system, Exhibitor liaison, ticket requests and allocations,

· the development of “customer service” based operations including the reception of Conference guests and visitors,

· enhancing the presentation of material and the opportunities for Mission and Witness including wider access to what takes place in the Conference sessions,

The report recommends that:

1. the outstanding issues raised in the interim report are pursued to a conclusion,

2. a Business Continuity Plan is devised to provide guidance on responding to situations which severely impact on the ability to mount the conference,

3. the provision of Exhibitor space be reviewed,

4. a policy for the allocation of tickets to the weekend events be affirmed,

5. the Mission and Witness potential of Conference as an event be examined and developed,

6. visual presentation be developed to assist visitors and viewers in understanding and following the conduct of business,

7. the content of the weekend sessions be developed by a group led by a “Celebration Sessions Producer”,

8. acceptable quality of video coverage streamed on the internet together with higher quality DVD “highlights” be produced,

9. a Conference Arrangements Group be established to oversee the strategic development of the conference, deal with policy issues and monitor arrangements for particular conferences.

10. the term Conference Arrangements Team (CAT) should cease from 2010 onwards. 

Appendix 1 sets out comparative data for the 2007 and 2008 conferences.  

A separate document entitled, “Conference Arrangements – Ways of Working” is being produced to highlight issues of detail which might inform the actions of those with future responsibility for Conference Arrangements.

Background:

In 2005 the District Chairs of the North West Region invited me to lead the Conference Arrangements Team (CAT) for the 2007 Methodist Conference which was scheduled to take place in the region.  Initially it was intended the Conference would be arranged with the same division of responsibilities between the Host Districts and the Connexion (primarily the Conference office) as the preceding Conferences.  

Subsequently in considering the recommendations of the “Future of Conference” report, Conference decided that there would be significant changes to the rotation of Conference venues and in the responsibilities for arrangements and as a result it was agreed that I would:

· lead the Conference Arrangements Teams for the 2007 and 2008 Conferences seeking to develop a level of continuity between those and subsequent teams,

· have delegated responsibility for the element of the Conference budget which covered the operations and services of the CAT which would now include meeting directly the cost of accommodation and catering for all those attending in an official capacity,

· use the 2 Conferences to review and where necessary develop the planning and delivery systems in preparation for operation by the Connexionally based team from 2009 onwards.

Due to various factors the 2009 Conference is to be operated under an interim arrangement which still reflects a mix of Regional and Connexional responsibilities although the budgetary arrangements are the same as for 2007 and 2008.  Thus full implementation of the transition to a Connexional based team has been delayed until 2010.

Strategic Issues:

In September 2007 an interim report was submitted to the Methodist Council which outlined the need to define key parameters which would be the base upon which future conference venues would be selected and detailed arrangements made, namely:

1. How cost should be weighed against the level of facilities provided at the Conference venue and the standard of overnight accommodation.

2. How the selection of venue locations should be effected by geographical imperatives, the facilities at the location, their cost and the impact of consistency on planning and preparation.

3. How links around the Connexion might be maintained in the light of fewer locations.

4. How the reporting structure for the arrangement responsibilities should be organised.

5. How access to Conference might be increased and presentation developed with particular emphasis on the weekend sessions and the opportunities they give. 

It was intended that discussion of these topics over the last year would have enabled specific recommendations to be included in this report.  Unfortunately this discussion has not taken place so no recommendations can be made, however personal recommendations on items (4) and (5) based on the experiences of the last 3 years are set out later.

It is recommended that the issues set out in the interim report to the Council of September 2007 be pursued to a point where they are disregarded or used to form a basis for future policy.

Performance Review:

In delivering the 2007 and 2008 Conferences, the following key aims were set:

· The selection of venues would reflect the operational requirements for all aspects of the Conference and be supportive of the individual session objectives.

· CAT expenditure would not exceed an agreed level and financial decisions within this target would be based on value rather than minimum cost,

· Planning systems would be adopted which have a legacy use for future conferences with particular emphasis on I.T. based operations.

· Develop the “Presentation” aspects of Conference and widen access.  

· Develop the relationship between Conference and the community (Methodist and others) around the Conference venue.

· The services provided by the CAT and the manner of their delivery would be “customer focused” and reflective of how we are called to relate to one another.

· CAT members would have a positive experience, deriving satisfaction from their contribution and develop some continuity across consecutive conferences.

Both the Norbreck Castle Hotel in Blackpool (2007) and Spa Centre in Scarborough (2008) met the key central requirement of an adaptable “main hall” which could accommodate the weekend attendance and provide a classroom layout for the business sessions together with the necessary rooms and space for catering, administration, workshops and exhibitors.  Additionally the Norbreck was able to provide overnight accommodation and rooms for much of the Fringe activity whereas in Scarborough these were sourced from around the town. Whilst the Norbreck had an attractive seaside location it was on the outskirts of the town whereas the Spa, again with a seaside location was located within the activity area of the local community and holiday makers.

Each venue effectively met our core needs for conducting and supporting Conference activity but the “campus” aspect of the Norbreck with the inclusion of overnight accommodation in the same building could have led to a claustrophobic feel for some.  However, this enforced “togetherness” made it less likely that individuals may have experienced loneliness outside of the Conference sessions.

An expenditure limit of £300k was set for CAT expenditure on each conference but to allow for contingencies elsewhere in the overall conference budget a working target of £250k was agreed with the Assistant Secretary of Conference.  The net CAT expenditure for the 2007 Conference, once income and cross charging of other budget lines had been taken into account, was £203k with an equivalent figure of £266k for 2008.

A comparison of expenditure under key headings is set out in Appendix 1 from which it can be seen the principal difference arises out of accommodation with some increase in catering costs.  The rates negotiated with the Norbreck for 2007 can be regarded as exceptional rather than typical whereas in Scarborough in 2008 we were faced with a different accommodation market and did not have the same facility to negotiate preferential rates by bulk purchase from a single provider.  

In Scarborough we had to use 22 hotels but did manage to achieve our objective of keeping District groups together including their Ordinands who were staying on for the business sessions.  However, this resulted in a very complex operation and placed an inordinate load on the Accommodation Co-ordinator particularly in view of their volunteer status.  Whilst we strove for equivalence in the standard of accommodation, this was not entirely achievable but we were not aware of any major issues arising.  It would have been possible to source cheaper accommodation on Scarborough but this would have increased the number of hotels used mitigating against keeping groups together and extending the range of accommodation quality.

In both years we were able to negotiate no charge for the hire of the conference hall and supporting accommodation which equated to around £50k of saving on typical market rates but in the case of the Spa centre did negate our ability to negotiate lower catering costs.

Three weeks before the start of the conference we were contacted by the St Nicholas where we had 115 rooms booked (approximately 25% of total requirement), who told us the hotel had been sold and the hotel would close immediately after our departure.  Had our contract not been honoured it would not have been possible to replace that volume of accommodation within Scarborough and whilst we would have actively pursued solutions it is highly likely they would have at least impacted on the Conference programme if not resulting in severe curtailment or even cancellation.  This experience emphasises the need for some contingency planning about what actions might be taken in response to a situation arising which has a major impact on the capability to mount the Conference.

It is recommended that a Business Continuity Plan is drawn up which outlines responses to situations which would severely impact on the running of Conference, how risks might be mitigated and gives guidance on how contingency plans specific to the forthcoming conference should be defined.
In 2007 we introduced an On-Line Registration System to gather information from all those attending Conference in an official capacity (referred to as “Clients”) and was further developed for the 2008 Conference.  The system was a significant benefit in the planning operation both in ensuring users of the system were always looking at, or working with, the most up to date information as well as spreading the load of data entry.  Whilst some reports for analysing data have been built into the system these are primarily to draw out selected data for download with further manipulation and analysis handled “off-line” primarily using Excel.  This gives a reasonable balance between operational flexibility and limiting the system development costs.  The email facility was particularly useful in regular communication with Clients without the workload and cost of a postal based system.  However, there are some issues about the management of the system which are discussed further in the “Ways of Working” document.

In paying for their space Exhibitors have the status of customers who need to be dealt with accordingly.  We therefore put particular effort into our dealings with them during the planning and delivery phases for both conferences.  This included giving preference to bookings from previous exhibitors, publishing details about the spaces available, outlines of the conference programme and expected attendance prior to bookings being taken, providing  tickets for the weekend sessions and a free tea/coffee service in advance of breaks in conference sessions.  Charges for space were set out in a rate card with varying discounts which took account of the exhibitors charitable and trading status and options given for part attendance during the conference period.  All communications were by email, electronic booking forms were used and signed contracts were the only postal exchange.  The forms and letters are all available for use in future conferences with suitable modification.
It is important to Exhibitors that they are located where they will have sufficient contact with those attending the Conference and often this is the same space that would also have a prime use for support operations such as catering, receptions or workshops.  Whilst Exhibitor charges generated in excess of £12k net income in both years this would be substantially less if there had been charges from the venue for the space they occupied.  The reduction in the number of Representatives and the fuller programme of the last few years which limits the time to visit the exhibition areas is calling into question the value of attendance for some Exhibitors particularly when they take into account their travel and accommodation costs.

In the light of these issues it is an opportune time to review the policy in respect of providing space for Exhibitors.

It is recommended that the provision of exhibitor space be reviewed taking account of other demands on venue space and with particular consideration of limiting the exhibition to the weekend sessions. 

In 2007 we established a process for managing the allocation and distribution of tickets for the weekend sessions and Ordination services.  This included giving priority to applications from Representatives, Ordinands and their circuits, using email applications on a first come first served basis for the balance and having tickets collected at the venue or posting in bulk to local contacts wherever practical.  Apart from some initial confusion in the handling of applications from circuits the system worked very well and with a modification for circuit applications was again used successfully in 2008.  The resources for the operation of the ticketing process are all available for future conferences.

In 2007 and 2008 we were able to satisfy the demand for tickets for the Opening of Conference on the Saturday afternoon and although we hit the limit of applications for the Sunday Worship in both years it was disappointing to note empty seats from “no shows”.  In 2007 applications for Ordinations exceeded 98% of capacity at 4 out of 6 venues with one venue being over subscribed by more than 25%.  In 2008 Ordination venues were selected which raised the minimum capacity from 50 to 60 seats per person being Ordained and this ratio was strictly adhered to.  As a consequence demand for ordination tickets was met at all but one venue which was marginally oversubscribed.

The ticketing process also allows for the collation of comparative data across conferences giving the opportunity for analysis to see if there are any underlying trends for attendance at ordination services.  In the case of attendance from Ordinands’ circuits this will only become meaningful as a larger sample is available and venues in the south of England have been used, however it is already clear that over the last 2 years less than 50% of Conference Representatives have requested tickets for ordination services.

The aims of our ticketing policy were to achieve maximum attendance with the minimum of administrative effort and cost.  Giving priority to those who had an association with the event through those taking part and using email as the route for general applications were fundamental to both these aims and whilst we achieved our objective there was some comment our approach denied access to those who did not fall within a prioritised group or have internet access.

It is recommended that the policy of giving priority to ticket applications from particular groups, including the proportion of total capacity given to those groups and the use of internet applications be reviewed and if considered appropriate affirmed as Connexional policy.

In both years we set out with the aim of ensuring the Conference had a “presence” in the local community.  Whilst we made some progress with the “Prom Praise” in Blackpool and the “Farmers’ market” in Scarborough it is arguable that we did not achieve our aim nor make the impact of the open air Conference worship in Ipswich or the John Bell event in Edinburgh.  The main reason for this was the dominance of other developments in our activity 

The demand for tickets for the Conference Worship & Reception into Full Connexion from around the Connexion is typically in the order of 1,600 to 1,800 and if the capacity of the venue does not exceed this figure it is inevitable that this becomes something of a closed event with little or no opportunity to invite people in to it on an ad hoc basis.  However, the limited take up of ordination tickets by Conference Representatives might indicate the potential for some other act of witness in the Sunday afternoon.  At present the Fringe event programme is an adjunct to the Conference programme rather than an integrated part, run by organisations who are independent of the arrangements team but often targeted at those attending the Conference.  Taking a some responsibility for co-ordinating the fringe programme around specific themes and mounting particular events would provide the platform for greater engagement with the community, churched and unchurched, in the locale of the Conference venue.

It is recommended that consideration be given to the Mission and Witness potential of the Conference as an event with a view to taking Connexional responsibility for some co-ordination of the fringe programme and the mounting of specific events outside of Conference sessions.

We were particularly mindful of the high standard of “customer service” set by the Edinburgh CAT in 2006 which was never more evident than when they were responding to problems which were not of their own making.  Thus we pursued a policy which was not just about welcoming and smiling faces but was also an integral part of our planning.  Each element of interaction with someone attending the conference was examined from the point of view of what difficulties they may experience and how we might avoid them arising or be able to deal with them where prevention was not successful.  

Particular initiatives in this regard included defining plans for the greeting, feeding and stewarding of the bereaved families attending the memorial service; consolidation of the guest list for the Opening of Conference with a plan for their greeting, stewarding and feeding; provision of a Business Centre; free coffee/tea service to all who attended the Ministerial and Business sessions and the Opening of Conference in Scarborough; welcome teams at the railway station with minibuses for transportation to hotels; the placement of stewards around the venue, where necessary with particular skills; and specific action plans for those who had notified us of a special need.  It is for those who came to the conference to assess how well we performed in this regard but we were aware of positive feedback.  

A key element was establishing the spirit within the core team giving them the confidence and comfort of knowing their role and the support around them as the platform from which they would serve others.  Whilst we met as a complete team on few occasions there was a noticeable strength of team spirit which was mutually supportive in times of crisis and had its roots in the times of socialising together which we integrated with our planning.  There is a hospitality cost associated with such events but it is my personal belief that it not only paid dividends in the performance we saw and but was also a proper recognition of the voluntary effort given. 

In terms of continuity, in addition to myself 12 members of the 2007 team were also members of the 2008 team.  I understand that 9 members of the 2008 team are also members of the 2009 team.  The benefits of continuity were clearly evident in 2008 not just in knowledge but also in the confidence displayed during the planning and delivery stages.  Taking tried and tested systems and processes forward to the next year with only the changes which were necessary to reflect the different venue conditions was a significant factor in the level of service delivery.  Whether elements were led by the same team members or not it also helped reduce the overall planning workload.  Thus we achieved our objective of avoiding a wasteful re-invention of the wheel and a similar approach in 2009 and beyond together with some continuity in the team should deliver the same benefits.

In 2007 we took two particular decisions about the make up of the CAT which was reflective of the move towards a Connexionally based team which could, but not necessarily, include CAT functions being undertaken by staff members in Church House.  The first was to operate without a Treasurer with all financial processing handled through the Finance office, a system which worked very well.  As Team Leader I retained the responsibility not only for authorising commitments and payments but also for pulling the performance figures together.  This latter aspect was a personal choice and there is no reason why this shouldn’t be a part of the reporting operation provided by the Finance office.  However, it is important that whoever carries the delegated authority over a budget element should also have the responsibility of authorising commitments and payments.

The second decision was not to appoint anyone in the CAT with responsibility for Ordination services other than the ticketing function.  It was our belief that interposing another tier between Formation in Ministry and the operators of the Ordination venues could be a source of confusion although the CAT would be available to assist with any issue that it was not practical to resolve from London.  In both years a shortlist of venues was drawn up by the Host District chairs with subsequent planning visits from FiM who then carried out all the detailed planning.  The system worked very well and by still maintaining a liaison with the CAT leader we were able to develop the way in which the suitability of venues was assessed and key information was recorded.  There was still regular contact between FiM and the CAT in dealing with arranging Ordinands’ accommodation, facilitating the Reception into Full Connexion and processing ticketing applications.

Presentation and Access:
A key aim over the two conferences was to reflect on the presentation of material in the conference sessions and examine opportunities for enhancing the “production” of those sessions thereby adding to the impact of their content.  In the case of the Ministerial and Business sessions this was largely a case of adopting wherever possible a consistent format for the presentation of material on the screens in the main Conference hall.

We had an aspiration for enhancing the experience of the visitor to the Business sessions of conference who might not be aware of what was taking place or have before them the necessary written information to properly follow the conduct of business.  Our intention was to do this through the information displayed on the screens in the hall which may also have been of benefit to Representatives, particularly those new to Conference.  We did not make much progress in this regard primarily because it requires a high level of preparatory work and there needs to be an agreed format for how and when the material is displayed which is complementary to the conduct of business.  Nevertheless it remains an important aspect of development particularly if we are to pursue the video streaming of conference business on the internet, as discussed later, and may even be facilitate reducing the volume of printed material which is currently produced in support of the conduct of business.

It is recommended that the potential for facilitating the conduct of conference business and the understanding of such by visitors through the use of display screens in the main hall, or those watching on the internet through the visual material transmitted, be examined.  This examination should complement any review aimed at reducing the volume of printed material should such an initiative emerge.

In the case of the weekend sessions of Conference our aspiration was to enhance the experience of those attending these sessions through added production value.  This included examining the content of the session, how it was introduced, how it was delivered, from where and by whom as well as the design of the presentation area and the stage management of the session as a whole to provide an appropriate flow.  We appointed two “Session Producers” to cover all the sessions with a view to one being able to prepare whilst the other was operating.  In reality they tended to work on the same sessions with one taking responsibility for the visual presentation and the other looking after stage management.  In 2007 we also had a Worship Co-ordinator who was involved in the production of the weekend sessions but for 2008 we included the co-ordination of the worship elements of the sessions in the producer role.

Initially we were cautious about how we might approach the production aspect being very aware that we were coming to an event which had run for many years in a particular fashion and had some elements which for procedural reasons needed to be approached in a prescribed way.  However it quickly became apparent to us that whilst there was a running order for the Opening of Conference different people were responsible for different elements and there was no overview which gave the cohesion of a single event.  Conference Worship was more clearly in the remit of the President and Vice President but again there was room for providing support which added to the impact.

Over the two years we introduced a number of elements into what we referred to collectively as the “Celebration Sessions” for example, the range of music, the visuals used in the welcomes of the World Church Representatives on the Saturday and the Ordinands on the Sunday and the changing of the layout in the staging.  There is still considerable scope for developing elements which will be used on a regular basis or changes which give the stimulation of a fresh approach each Conference.  The value of such an approach is encapsulated in the words of one Minister attending who said, “What I have experienced at Conference has given me the confidence to take different aspects of worship back into my own churches”.  Whilst recognizing that the principal purpose of the Conference is “Christian Conferring”, the weekend sessions with an attendance of 1,500 or more people and the further audience which might be reached through live streaming on the internet or distribution of recordings make them a particular showcase for our Mission and Witness.  

We sensed from the feedback we received that the changes we made were received positively and had some success in creating the mood and connection we were seeking.  However, such is the nature of our Methodist upbringing we always had the feeling that we were stretching the bounds of our responsibility, which was essentially to facilitate the running of the conference and that we had not been commissioned to engage in its content.  This was never an issue with the officers of Conference who were always supportive but is perhaps indicative of an approach to the organisation of Conference which distributes responsibility for different elements but has no basis for a collective overview.

If we are to develop the content and presentational aspects of the weekend sessions we need to be clear that there is support for this and then task a group of people with the responsibility for leading that development. Whilst this needs to be a collaborative exercise it also needs some focus of co-ordination and this could be fulfilled by the appointment of a Producer for the weekend sessions.

It is recommended that a group under the leadership of a Celebration Sessions Producer be set up to develop the content and presentation of the weekend sessions in the context of Mission and Witness with particular regard to the connections which can be made with those who are attending or who might access the sessions through other means.

Reference has already been made to the streaming of conference output on the internet.  In 2007 this was in audio only but in 2008 an experiment was conducted to include video distribution as well.  As part of the 2008 experiment the weekend sessions were recorded to examine the practicalities and potential for post event distribution on DVD of “highlights” from those sessions.

Audio streaming is relatively straightforward with the sound feed used in the hall usually being suitable, hymn singing apart, for onward distribution.  However video distribution is more complex with the requirement to originate coverage which would not necessarily be displayed on the screens in the hall.  If there is to be distribution by DVD then the technical quality of recordings needs to be higher than that which might be acceptable through lower bandwidth internet distribution.

Our experience in 2008 demonstrated that video distribution on the internet is feasible however we experienced a number of production and technical issues which prevented our achieving the minimum standard of output which is required.  These primarily arose from trying to use the same equipment and staffing for originating both the in-hall feeds and the external distribution which resulted in points of conflict.  These issues can be overcome relatively easily for the Business sessions by adopting modified procedures but with broadly the same staffing and equipment.  However the different nature of the Celebration Sessions’ content increases the complexity of coverage and requires a more sophisticated production for the viewing audience.  This will require an increase in staffing and equipment with a consequent increase in cost which as yet is undefined but could add to current costs in the order of £10 to £20k though this could be reduced if say suitable cameras and their operators could be sourced from around the Connexion. 

The post producing of a “Highlights” DVD was also frustrated by the production and technical shortcomings which were present in the recordings.  The question of what to include in a highlights package also requires further consideration, not least what constitutes the target audience.  No doubt there is an audience for the President’s and Vice President’s addresses and from the Ordinands, relatives, friends and circuit members for the Reception into Full Connexion but should the Conference Worship be a complete package or just segments?  The answer to these questions will drive the level of sophistication which is required in the initial coverage and its cost. The wider the audience, the more potential for making a reasonable charge for the DVD to offset both its production cost and some of the enhanced coverage costs.

It is clear that technological developments with the greater presence of broadband connections and video screen projection in churches around the Connexion are providing the platform for members of the Methodist Church to have direct access to the conference without physically attending.  This can extend from viewing in ones own home to collectively watching a key debate or linking the Conference worship with the local church service.  Such developments have the potential for increasing the general membership awareness of the Conference, may be an important aspect of offsetting the more limited access arising out of a reduction in the number of Conference venues or even allowing for some element of interactivity within the conduct of the Conference.  Whilst the cost of coverage is a step function irrespective of viewing numbers the benefit achieved in terms of measuring the audience will be incremental as knowledge and accessing of the service develops.

It is recommended that a group be tasked with examining the implications of providing video coverage of the Conference and develop specific plans for coverage of the 2009 and 2010 conferences after which an assessment of the benefits achieved be reviewed.

Organisation of Arrangement Responsibilities:

The current organisational structure of the arrangement responsibilities may be represented by a wheel with the CAT at the hub and the Conference office, Formation in Ministry, World Church office, Representatives, Guests, Exhibitors and Fringe event organisers located around the rim.  Each part of the rim is directly responsible for the delivery of a particular aspect of Conference but usually this is in conjunction with some support provided by the CAT.  There is direct interaction between elements situated on the rim and sometimes this is managed through the CAT.

This diagrammatic representation reflects the operational structure through which actions are taken but does not represent responsibility for oversight of the Conference event as a whole nor the determination of policy or its interpretation when that is required.  Whilst some oversight responsibilities are included in the duties of the Secretary of Conference for practical reasons they are delegated in a way which means direct oversight and accountability is diluted.  In most instances this is not an issue as the collaborative working arrangements one might expect come into play to deliver the Conference to an acceptable standard.  

In my two years as CAT leader I came across a number of issues which required value judgements, for example the standard and arrangement of overnight accommodation, the arrangements for guests, none of which had a predetermined policy for guidance nor had an obvious point of referral that was clearly mandated to take such decisions.  As no doubt my predecessors had done in the past I took the necessary decisions, where appropriate in consultation with the Secretary/Assistant Secretary of Conference, and the service was delivered.  In the new team structure the responsibility for overseeing the delivery of previous CAT responsibilities will fall to the Events Co-ordinator but it is arguable that the placement of this role in the reporting structure makes it unreasonable to expect the post holder to take policy decisions in the way that previous CAT leaders may have done.  

Apart from the issues which might arise in the arrangement of a particular Conference there are also the issues raised in previous sections of this report, and in the earlier interim report, which require examination and a policy decision to be made.  There is a case for establishing a standing group which has responsibility for examining these issues and making recommendations to Council or Conference as appropriate as well as having a general oversight of the running of Conference and acting as a point of reference for issues which might arise in the specific arrangements for a Conference.  

It is recommended that a Conference Arrangements Group be established to have oversight of the arrangements for the annual Conference, lead its development and resolve policy issues as they might arise, where necessary through recommendations to the Council or Conference. 

Once the initial policy elements are resolved it is probable that the body need only meet once per year to review the previous Conference, discuss any amendments to policy and review the arrangements put in place for the next two Conferences. Issues which arise between meetings could be dealt with through email exchanges or telephone conversations within the group or if necessary by the executive action of the Secretary of Conference who logically would be the chair of the group.

It is important that the group does not immerse itself in the detail of arrangements but focus on strategic issues of development and policy.  It should require and consider reports from the groups and individuals responsible for delivering specific aspects of the conference to the extent they can be satisfied that appropriate arrangements are in place (or being pursued) that reflect the agreed policy.  The composition of the group therefore needs to encompass the skills for development and project management as well as reporting on areas of activity.

It is recommended that the Conference Arrangements Group should at least comprise:

· The Secretary of Conference who will also chair the group

· The Assistant Secretary of Conference who will also report on the arrangements for the conduct of business,

· The Events Co-ordinator who will report on the support operation arrangements,

· Someone who will report on the Ordination arrangements,

· Someone who in the context of Mission and Witness will report on the arrangements for promotion of the Conference and content of the Weekend sessions,

Further discussion needs to take place about other members of the group including someone with event or project management experience who has no specific responsibility in the arrangements for Conference who can perform the non-executive Director role.

Given that there are many aspects of making arrangements for Conference which fall outside the duties of the current CAT and that there will be greater integration with the duties of staff members the relevance of identifying the Cat as a body is diminished.  There is also potential for confusion with the new Conference Arrangements Group.

It is recommended that after 2009 the term Conference Arrangements Team as currently defined cease to be used.

Conclusion:

Other than the recommendations in the report, I have deliberately avoided making specific recommendations about the detail of who should do what in the future so as not to pre-empt the decisions of those who will carry the responsibility for this from 2010 onwards.  However in the “Conference Arrangements – Ways of Working” document we record the salient points of our experiences should they be helpful in informing such decisions.

This report represents the end of my remit, as formally appointed, to review and be engaged in the arrangement of the Conference.  Much of the responsibility for the tasks of the arrangements teams I led now falls to the Events Co-ordinator, a development I fully support.  If it would be helpful for me to assist in the pursuit of the recommendations contained in this report or the transition to the new team arrangements team I would be very happy to do so but do not want to impede the transfer of responsibility.

Over the last 3 years I have gained much satisfaction from my involvement with the Conference.  It has given me the opportunity to meet people across the Connexion, understand more about Methodism and our faith, to enjoy productive working relationships and establish new friendships which I hope will be lasting.  I am grateful to all who have contributed their skills, knowledge and effort and who have given me their support, patience and good humour.  Most of all I want to thank the members of the core teams who worked so magnificently together and delivered Conference operations of which they should be rightly proud.  If we produced something of value, it is down to their efforts. 

Steve Schroeder

September 2008

	Please note that the income/expenditure only refers to the operational remit of the Conference Arrangement Team, and omits significant additional expenditure relating to travel, printing and staffing costs. Such expenditure has been handled though the Connexional Team or by claims submitted at district level. 
APPENDIX 1 - Comparative Data

	
	
	
	
	
	

	FINANCE
	
	2007
	
	2008
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Income
	
	
	
	
	

	Exhibitors
	
	£12,390
	
	£14,919
	Note 1

	Handbook Advertising
	
	£1,965
	
	£2,345
	

	Memoribilia (Net)
	
	£1,281
	
	£1,500
	Note 2

	
	
	£15,636
	
	£18,764
	

	Expenditure
	
	
	
	
	

	Overnight Accommodation
	
	£116,066
	
	£183,189
	Note 3

	Catering 
	
	£43,030
	
	£58,196
	Note 3

	Venue
	
	£43,006
	
	£30,480
	

	Administration
	
	£14,905
	
	£13,314
	

	Miscellaneous
	
	£1,780
	
	£0
	

	
	
	£218,786
	
	£285,179
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Net Expenditure
	
	£203,150
	
	£266,415
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	1. 2007 figure does not include MPH income handled directly by KH.
	

	2. 2008 figure is an estimate subject to final report from BS.
	
	

	3. 2007 hotel rate included B&B + Lunch so allowance for lunch apportioned to Catering

	4. All figures net of recharges to other budgets, guest invoices, etc.
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	TICKETING/ATTENDANCE
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Opening of Conference
	
	
	
	
	

	Representatives & Support Teams
	
	449
	
	393
	

	Conference Guests
	
	134
	
	160
	

	Pres and VP Friends
	
	105
	
	200
	

	Host Districts
	
	123
	
	124
	

	Rep. and support Team Guests
	
	83
	
	79
	

	Ordinands, their Guests & Circuits
	
	234
	
	211
	

	Press & Exhibitors
	
	72
	
	82
	

	General
	
	95
	
	180
	

	
	
	1,295
	
	1,429
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Worship & Reception into Full Connexion
	
	
	
	

	Representatives, Support Teams & Staff
	
	462
	
	393
	

	Pres and VP Friends & Family
	
	40
	
	80
	

	Ord. Officiants, Past Pres. Etc.
	
	82
	
	90
	

	Rep. and support Team Guests
	
	88
	
	94
	

	Ordinands, their Guests & Circuits
	
	630
	
	728
	

	Press and Exhibitors
	
	72
	
	82
	

	General
	
	80
	
	150
	

	
	
	1,454
	
	1,617
	

	Ordinations
	
	
	
	
	

	Ordinands
	
	63
	
	49
	

	Ordinands Guests
	
	504
	
	395
	

	Ordinands Friends & Circuits
	
	2,779
	
	2,051
	

	Representatives
	
	146
	
	85
	

	Representatives' Guests
	
	65
	
	79
	

	Officiants, World Church and Guests
	
	109
	
	156
	

	General
	
	158
	
	474
	

	
	
	3,824
	
	3,289
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	ON LINE SYSTEM CLIENTS
	
	
	
	
	

	Representatives (exc World Church)
	
	381
	
	309
	-18.9%

	World Church Representatives
	
	24
	
	27
	

	Ordinands and Recep. Only
	
	67
	
	64
	

	CAT
	
	41
	
	38
	

	Conference Support
	
	17
	
	13
	

	Church House Staff
	
	22
	
	35
	

	World Church Support & PCC
	
	21
	
	24
	

	
	
	573
	
	510
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


	ACCOMMODATION
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Requirement (person nights)
	
	
	
	
	

	Representatives
	
	2,609
	
	2,237
	-14.3%

	Ordinands
	
	216
	
	176
	

	CAT 
	
	209
	
	247
	

	Conference Support
	
	90
	
	88
	

	World Church Support & PCC
	
	97
	
	115
	

	Church House Staff
	
	88
	
	116
	

	Ordinands Guests
	
	173
	
	237
	

	Representatives' Guests
	
	565
	
	122
	-78.4%

	Others
	
	18
	
	52
	

	
	
	4,065
	
	3,390
	-16.6%

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Room Requirement (Rooms)
	
	
	
	
	

	Single
	
	321
	
	350
	

	Double/Twin
	
	183
	
	152
	

	Family
	
	22
	
	13
	

	Disabled
	
	5
	
	2
	

	
	
	531
	
	517
	-2.6%

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Single Occupancy
	
	
	
	
	

	Single Rooms
	
	73
	
	111
	

	Other Rooms with single occupancy
	
	237
	
	239
	

	Nights Occupancy in Single Rooms
	
	381
	
	590
	

	Nights single occupancy in other rooms
	
	1,469
	
	1,726
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Average Occupancy (Nights)
	
	
	
	
	

	All Rooms
	
	7.7
	
	6.6
	-14.3%

	Single Rooms
	
	5.2
	
	5.3
	1.8%

	Single occupancy of other rooms
	
	6.2
	
	7.2
	16.5%

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Average cost B&B per Person per Night
	
	
	
	
	

	All Rooms
	
	£33.06
	
	£57.80
	74.9%

	Single Rooms
	
	£37.60
	
	£50.00
	33.0%

	Single Occupancy of Double/Twin
	
	£43.32
	
	£63.52
	46.6%

	Double/Twin
	
	£27.39
	
	£46.98
	71.5%

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	CATERING - Volumes (Thur to Thur)
	
	
	
	
	

	Lunches
	
	3,395
	
	2,180
	

	Mid session Tea/Coffee servings including Saturday visitors
	
	4,800
	
	5,860
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


Arranging the Methodist Conference

A Report to the Methodist Council – September 2007

by

Steve Schroeder, Conference Arrangements Team Leader 2007-2008

Introduction

This report is written at the mid point of a 2 year commitment as Conference Arrangements Team (CAT) leader which in addition to the arrangement of the 2007 and 2008 Conferences, includes reviewing and rationalising the way in which the Conference is organised and supported by the CAT.  

There are many interdependent themes in the organisation of Conference and it is often the case that the aim of any decision can only be to achieve the best compromise taking all factors into account.  It is therefore essential that there is a shared understanding of how differing criteria should be prioritised.

This has not been evident to me in my time as CAT leader and so as part of the review process the aim of this report is to stimulate this discussion particularly in the areas of cost, choice of location and the division of responsibilities.

The organisation of the 2007 conference was, as intended, a learning experience with a large element of information gathering and the piloting of some new methods of working.  These will be refined and further changes introduced where appropriate for the 2008 conference.  The principal aim is to improve the efficiency of the CAT operation by establishing processes and resources which can be used in future years rather than each year repeating the learning curve.  

The detailing of actions and practices will come after the 2008 Conference in the light of further practical experience and be built on the shared understanding of priorities it is hoped will result from consideration of this report.

The content of this report is very much a personal observation.  If it contains inaccuracies and misunderstanding of the current position I apologise but if this is the case, it is worth asking why someone who has just lead the 2007 CAT should be confused or ill informed. 

The Cost of Conference

In 2007 a budget of £250k was agreed and delegated to the CAT leader to cover the cost of:

1. the hiring and fitting out the conference venue, 

2. accommodation and catering for representatives and the support operation,

3. the CAT’s own operating expenses including printing.  

This target was achieved with a significant under-spend. Accounts are in the process of being finalised and will be available to the Council shortly.  

In 2007 the residential package meant it was possible to negotiate no charge for venue hire but the need to construct and dress a stage added approximately £10k to the fit out cost.  In 2008 we have again been able to avoid a venue hire charge by booking all accommodation through the Scarborough Conference Bureau.  In other circumstances a cost of £50k for venue hire might be expected.  The factors which effect this and fit out costs are discussed later.

The accommodation situation in Scarborough is quite different from that in Blackpool.  There is no single hotel which we can use as a base for everyone, the larger hotels are at the higher end of the market and seasonal demand limits the room for negotiation.  Whilst there is still some advantage to be gained from centralised buying this is dissipated by having to deal with so many hotels and that lunch and evening meals are not a part of the package being sought.

One of the most significant aspects of accommodation costs is the limited number of single rooms and the consequent financial penalty for single occupancy of larger rooms.  The presence of paying guests can be significant in reducing the cost to the Connexional budget but of course is unpredictable.  In 2007 the average delegate rate to include Bed, Breakfast and lunch was approximately £45 per day at the Norbreck Castle hotel for a total of 3,500 delegate nights including paying guests, in 2008 the equivalent delegate rate is likely to be around £60 per day.

In 2008 it is estimated that the reduction in representatives will reduce the number of delegate nights by approximately 500 bearing in mind that there is no consequent reduction in the support operation.  Taking the average day delegate rates from above would result in an increase in accommodation cost of £22.5k from 2007 to 2008 despite a reduction in representative numbers of nearly 20%.

It is important to recognise that the expenditure of the 2007 CAT does not represent the typical cost of staging conference.  It merely represents what was achievable given a particular set of circumstances the most significant of which was location.

To provide any guarantee of equivalence in cost from year to year then circumstances must remain static or at least any changes must have a counterbalancing financial impact.  Comparison of accommodation costs between 2007 and 2008 indicates that the saving which might accrue from a reduction in volume will be more than offset by a change in rates arising out of the change in location.

Cost is a function of volume and quality.  Whilst the volume of what is required often naturally falls out from stated conference requirements no guidance is given to the CAT on quality.  In 2007 and 2008 decisions relating to quality have essentially been taken by myself as CAT leader having due regard to the overall budget limit.  This is an accepted responsibility of management and often the only practical way of operating.  

Due to my professional background I have not found this onerous but I have at times found it difficult recognising that in a church environment there is an emphasis on collective rather than individual decision making and often judgements are made on cost not value.  To make a judgement on value there has to be an understanding not only on how cost relates to the quality of delivery but also the benefits which are delivered from quality and what priority they have.

If cost is to be the major governing factor in the staging of conference and stated in terms of a limit which must not be exceeded then there must also be a clear statement for the parameters in which the CAT is free to make adjustment to the service requirements in terms of volume, location timing or quality to meet that financial target.   

In many instances it is more efficient for the CAT to place an order and pay for services centrally and recover the cost from other parties where there is no justification for such costs being born by the Connexional budget.  It could be argued that there is an underlying operating cost to the CAT operation and any cost recovery from other parties should include an element for this and not just the identifiable marginal cost of supply.  Where there is no identifiable cost of supply, for example the use of a conference room by a fringe event which does not generate an additional charge to the CAT, there may still be an argument for making a charge because of the value to the other party of the service received.

As conference has evolved the definition of what constitutes core conference business and whether consequent costs are to be met from that portion of the Connexional budget has become less clear.  Fringe events which occur on a regular basis may be important and welcome aspects of conference but they are not necessarily a core part.  Similarly the activities of other Connexional departments at conference and whether it is a requirement of conference defines who should have responsibility for cost, its control and its reporting.  The move to consolidate District costs to give a greater transparency to the overall cost of conference is equally applicable here where some elements may not be accounted for being dispersed across departmental budgets.

There also needs to be clarity about the relationship with other organisations such as MPH and the Methodist Recorder with whom there is a close but nevertheless arms length relationship.  In the case of the former they have not paid the full exhibitor charge in recognition of their support for the administrative aspects of conference.  In the case of the latter they expect to be given a room at the venue for their operation free of charge even though it may be a clearly identifiable cost to the conference budget.

It is already established practice that sales of memorabilia and charges for exhibition space and handbook advertising generate a surplus over the cost of supply which goes to offsetting the overall costs.  There is also a level of in-kind sponsorship through the provision of goods and services.  Again this is a result of evolution rather than declared policy and requires some formalisation to ensure practice is consistent with our ethic and including guidance on the development of such opportunities.

 The definition of what activity constitutes core conference business with its cost to be met from that budget needs clarification.  There needs to be a clearly stated policy for the basis on which costs not to be met from the core budget are recovered from other parties and how income generating opportunities are pursued.

The Location of Conference

The emphasis for the selection of a location is on how it meets the needs of those attending the conference.  In this regard there are 3 criteria which define the suitability of a location:

· Does it have a venue which can adequately support the conference activity?

· Does it have sufficient volume of accommodation of the necessary standard available at a reasonable cost to meet the requirements of the Conference family?

· Is it reasonably accessible to the majority of representatives with good transport and in particular public transport connections?

The current requirements of a conference venue can be summarised as follows:

1. A main hall with a platform/stage, an auditorium which can be adapted to provide theatre style seating for 1,500 or classroom seating for 330 with a segregated visitor seating for 100 and a décor and environment suitable for the conduct of worship and conference business.

2. Catering facilities to support 350 people dining at tables and break out areas for the serving of tea and coffee to up to 500 people.

3. At least 7 rooms which can be used on a dedicated basis for conference support operations ranging in area from 10m2 to 25m2.

4. An exhibitor area providing 2,500m2 of stand space preferably co-located with a break out area.  

5. At least 3 further rooms which can accommodate 100 representatives in theatre style for workshop and seminar sessions. 

6. Good public transport links and adequate car parking facilities the latter being dependent on location.

In practice it is the requirement for classroom seating which is the most governing factor with few venues able to accommodate such a layout for more than 250 to 300 let alone in a space which can also meet the requirements for a capacity of 1,500 over the weekend.  There is more flexibility in how the other criteria may be delivered assuming a venue can meet the main hall requirement.

The principle of those attending conference staying in purchased accommodation rather than being hosted by families is now well established.  There is an expectation that the accommodation will be within a reasonable distance of the conference venue with appropriate transport connections, have en-suite facilities and be in units large enough to keep relevant groups together.  

Whilst not on the same scale as the biggest conferences we are nevertheless a large conference, even with reduced numbers, in terms of the total number of people attending and the duration of the conference period.  The most likely location of a suitable venue and hotel accommodation to meet our requirements is in a seaside resort and it is no coincidence that political party and trade union conferences make use of them.  There is also greater scope for negotiation on rates particularly if we are prepared to bring the timing of conference earlier and if the conference venue is local authority owned, as with Scarborough, it may even be free of charge provided certain volume thresholds are achieved.

Universities are the other likely source of venue and accommodation facilities to meet our requirements.  However, they are increasingly aware of their selling power in the conference market and seasonal accommodation market which limits the room for negotiation.  In addition their availability is generally towards the end of the timing we would find acceptable in the Connexional year.  If located on a campus away from a town or city centre there can be a negative impact for representatives and support teams who are present throughout the full period of conference.  On the other hand, a combination of university accommodation centrally located and a local authority conference venue might provide a very desirable option.

The proposed rotation which will give a 5 year cycle for return to a venue is unlikely to deliver any significant advantage in planning efficiency taking account of the natural turnover in CAT members.  Similarly it is too long a period to give any negotiating edge in dealing with the suppliers of conference venue or accommodation facilities.  In both instances a 3 year cycle is the likely limit for delivering such benefits.

The proposed cycle for rotation of the conference location is unlikely to achieve the benefits it seeks and has the potential to marginalise the prime criteria for selecting a location through a geographical spread which has no significant advantage. Although a centrally located static location for conference has many justifications, an alternation between North and South of England locations with periodic moves to Scotland and Wales is likely to achieve the optimum balance in the benefits sought.

In any event the selection of a conference location should be governed by its capability to cost effectively meet our requirements and not a geographical imperative. 

Roles and Responsibilities

The work of the CAT has been undertaken extremely successfully over many years by a committed band of volunteers.  At a District Chairs meeting in Blackpool I mischievously suggested that we should adopt the Olympic Games system of selecting a host city as the means for determining the Conference location with each District submitting their bid.  There was common agreement that the responsibility for arranging conference should be awarded to the loser!  Behind the humour lies the important point that the responsibility of arranging the premier event in the Methodist calendar is viewed with trepidation rather than excitement.

Conference takes place through the collective work of a federation of different groups each with their own particular interest.  There is no individual or body which takes a complete overview of the running of conference, pro-actively examining policy and practice to ensure effectiveness.  There is no group which is formally recognised as having the authority to instigate changes, prioritise or make decisions in the event of irreconcilable competitive requirements.  There is no group actively involved in the organisation of Conference which is tasked with developing the way in which Conference is delivered and received.  The Conference Review group has some input to this but its function is to make long term recommendations to Conference itself, not become immersed in the actual delivery.

There is a need to identify a body which has a clear responsibility for the oversight of all aspects of Conference delivery and is authorised to act on developing the policy which underpins delivery and taking decisions when faced with competing requirements.  
The establishment of a centrally appointed CAT which has responsibility for delivery over consecutive Conferences and can draw on its experience of that activity is the logical body to be given that oversight.  Such oversight does not include the management of the formal business of Conference which would continue as the province of the Business Committee nor would it detract from the responsibility for other bodies making their contribution.
The largest attendance at Conference takes place during the weekend sessions.  In the case of the Opening of Conference on the Saturday afternoon the format is prescribed and different individuals work on the contribution for their “slot”.  The Sunday morning session has 2 distinct segments, Conference Worship and the Reception into Full Connexion of the Ordinands.  In the first segment the incoming Vice President or whoever is the worship leader has the main say in content and presentation and the second segment again follows a prescribed pattern.

The attendance at these sessions and their significance in our church life with the induction of the new President and Vice President together with the Reception of the Ordinands makes them showpiece occasions.  They have some elements which are defined by the requirements of Standing Orders but primarily run to a programme with its basis in the history of how we have done it in the past and not what an opportunity we have, how can we make best use of it.  

There is no overall concept of production and no individual or body is tasked with considering how it might be developed to maximise the impact they may have.  Whilst the personal style of the main contributors should come to bear it is also arguable that responsibility for the content and its presentation should have a broader base.  Indeed it may be welcomed by them if they feel somewhat isolated and overawed by the responsibility with which they are faced.

In 2007 the CAT took some steps towards engaging in the presentation and production of these sessions particularly through the inclusion of a music group and the staging of the welcome for the World Church Guests and the Reception of the Ordinands.  Whilst there was no objection to such a contribution it was very much on the basis of an offer rather than exercising a given responsibility.

There is potential for adding to the impact of Conference in our church life through a co-ordinated approach to the presentation and content of the weekend sessions where they are not prescribed by standing orders.  The imperative for attention to the production and staging of these sessions will be substantially increased if a visual element is added to the Conference output which is streamed on the internet and is now a technical possibility within our grasp.

The remit of the CAT should be extended to encompass a responsibility for co-ordinating the formulation of the weekend sessions content and its presentation.  This would include the appointment of a Producer who would take the lead in working with the main contributors and other interested parties on this task. 

The organisation of Ordination services was a source of some difficulty for the 2007 CAT.  At the outset it was agreed that Formation in Ministry would take responsibility for liaising with the Host District Chairs on the selection of venues and would then work directly with the venues on the arrangements for the service.  It was envisaged that the latter function would fall to the Connexional Representatives appointed to that service.  The CAT would handle the ticketing, dealing directly with the Ordinands and be a source of local back up if needed.

In the event there was some confusion about actual capacities at venues and the allocation of Ordinand groups led to an uneven distribution in the number of tickets they and their supporters could access.  In addition the means of prioritising ticket applications led to some confusion with Ordinands and their Circuits about what allocation they had received.  There was also some confusion about how Connexional Representatives carried out their role and how they should relate to the CAT.  None of these problems are attributable to individuals and are a function of the organisation of responsibilities and the processes employed.  Nevertheless they were a source of at times extreme angst and took up a significant amount of my time as CAT leader not least in smoothing ruffled feathers around the Connexion. 

Ordination services run to a prescribed format and the criteria for what is required and how it should be delivered can be clearly set out in a specification.  Formation in Ministry can supply the details of participants and if necessary someone to be present on the day to co-ordinate and brief the participants.  The selection of venues and making of arrangements to meet the specification are well within the compass of the CAT and arguably are more attuned to their skills and ways of working.

To address some of the issues which arose in 2007 regarding the arrangement of Ordination services the CAT should be responsible for selecting Ordination venues, agreeing with Formation in Ministry the allocation of Ordinands to those venues and making the arrangements for the support of the service.

Until 2007 the CAT operated somewhat at arms length from the other groups.  It was given a specification which set out much of what it had to do based on historical precedent and given a grant from the Connexional budget to offset some of the cost.  It received little or no guidance on how it should go about its work and the style in which its responsibilities should be delivered.  The role of the CAT was very much reactive in serving the requirements of others.

In 2007 the CAT became a centrally appointed group and the responsibility for the majority of the operating costs of conference fell directly to the Connexional budget.  Otherwise nothing else really changed and the CAT was left to get on with the job much the same as previous teams before it.  A spending limit to support its activity was agreed but the apportionment of how that was spent, how activities should be prioritised and how services should be delivered was left entirely to the CAT.  The Secretary and Assistant Secretary of Conference were always available for consultation and guidance but there was no regular liaison or formal reporting structure.

A key element in this situation was the trust expressed in my own experience and capabilities and the freedom to take decisions which I appreciated.  Nevertheless it did not have around it the checks, balances and formality that one might expect for the responsibility of ensuring the most important event in the Methodist calendar took place, did so in an acceptable fashion and £250k of trust money was spent effectively and efficiently.

It is appropriate that the responsibility exercised by the CAT for the delivery of the Methodist Conference should be formalised in the management structure of the church in a way which reflects the level of responsibility, the actions being taken and provides a proper basis for accountability.  

At present the formal responsibility for performance rests with the Secretary of Conference, with responsibility for action delegated to the Assistant Secretary who in turn delegates it to the CAT leader.  This distances the point at which decisions are taken in reality from the point of formal responsibility and limits the ability to identify problems which may be arising and provide a necessary response.

The nature of operational and event management requires clear definitions of responsibility and the flexibility for decisions to be taken with alacrity.  Whilst good communication and working together as a team is vital it is in the context of each member of the team exercising individual responsibility for a particular aspect of management.  The team as a whole can be a source of valuable insight into the resolution of an issue and for there to be an understanding and ownership of the parameters in which it is operating the team must be engaged collectively in the establishment of policy.  However the emphasis is on working individually or in small groups rather than by committee. 

In such an environment the CAT leader holds a position of extreme significance for the overall output of the team.  They can, and at times must, exercise particular influence over decisions both in the planning phase and in the delivery phase.  Through their leadership they set the style and manner in which the team operates and their outputs are delivered.  Whether this role is filled on a voluntary or contracted basis the selection of the CAT leader and their accountability needs to reflect the impact of their position on the delivery of conference.

The layered oversight of the CAT leader via the Secretary of Conference and the Assistant Secretary of Conference does not reflect the responsibilities of the position and diminishes the accountability for performance.  Either the role of the Secretary of Conference should be revised to incorporate a more detailed engagement in the delivery of Conference assuming the role of CAT leader or oversight of that position  should fall directly to the Methodist Council and be enacted if necessary through the Executive.

The role of CAT leader attracts a particular workload and them being seen as the primary contact for queries from a wide range of sources.  In arranging the 2007 Conference I deliberately placed myself in this position so that I might gain the fullest first hand knowledge of issues as part of the review of processes and practices.  Whilst that will not be the same for 2008 there are some responsibilities which it is logical and more effective for the CAT leader to take on board and adds to the overall workload of co-ordination and team leadership.  This encompasses some purely administrative tasks which could easily be carried out by someone else under the direction of the CAT leader. 

Even though contact details for other team members may be widely published there is still a substantial amount of contact which seeks out the CAT leader first and is unavoidable even thought the queries may be straightforward or relatively trivial in nature.  Although there is a Conference Office their removal from the detail of arrangements means that they inevitably have to pass queries on rather than deal with them.

If the CAT leader is someone outside of the Connexional staff it would be advantageous to provide them with a level of administrative support from within church house which can assist in the collation and publication of information as well as managing contacts and dealing with general enquiries. 

The 2007 CAT set itself the task of providing a benchmark for the delivery of Conference. In working to this objective it operated with 7 key principles:

1. we would deliver services in as professional manner as possible, to the highest standards which could be achieved within our resources and with the nature of services driven by the needs of those attending not historical precedent,

2. we would pay attention to the presentation and production of material and content seeking to maximise its impact and raise the perception of the Conference experience as a whole,

3. we would be pro-active in our liaison with others offering advice where we thought it might add value,

4. we would be decisive and where we thought there was any risk to the achievement of our objectives for service delivery, act accordingly, including refusing to meet a request,

5. we would regard everyone for whom we provided a service as “customers” treating them with value and making them feel welcome and supported,

6. whilst having individual responsibilities, we would operate as a mutually supportive team assisting each other in whatever way was necessary and without demarcation,

7. we would have fun!

How well we did in achieving our objective is for others to decide but we certainly established the team ethic and most of the 15 core team members have asked to be a part of the 2008 CAT.  As with previous CAT teams we experienced the frustration of what we perceived as a lack of planning on by others outside the team and being faced with behaviour which is hard to reconcile with the fellowship of a Christian community.  In all the challenges we faced the strength of the team carried us through.

If the CAT is to operate effectively it must be trusted establishing co-operative working relationships.  It must be apparent that it is taking decisions from a reasonable standpoint and with agreed aims and objectives.  Equally if people are to view working in the CAT as a positive experience they must feel their contribution is valued, their decisions respected and others are working in support of their activity.  In both aspects understanding and agreement on the principles the CAT adopts for its method of working are essential.
There is a relationship between the quality of service delivery and the knowledge, skills and commitment of those engaged in its delivery. Volunteers who are prepared to give of their time freely will continue to be the mainstay of the CAT operation but if the team is to function effectively in an at times very pressured environment we need to acknowledge that some light management in the recruitment of people with the appropriate skills is necessary.  The members of the 2007 CAT were superb and I would have no hesitation about working with everyone of them in the future.  However we need to devise a plan which does not leave such situations to chance and ensures that a proper rotation takes place to avoid going back to square one in 2009.

Whilst the definition of roles within the CAT is being confirmed a plan needs to be devised which sets out how the members of the CAT are to be appointed, on what selection criteria (if any) and for what period to ensure some phasing in changes to the overall team complement.  

In fulfilling its responsibilities the CAT will provide all that is necessary for the staging of Conference whatever the location.  Having a locally based liaison person will be necessary but otherwise there is no direct need for an involvement from the local Methodist community in terms of making arrangements.

Whilst the CAT will subsume the majority of the Host Districts’ role it will not do so entirely.  There is a requirement for a further level of support for Conference to be able to function in the form of Stewards, Chaplains, Creche supervisors, etc.  Whilst these may be accessed locally there is no imperative for this to be so other than the travel cost of those fulfilling these functions.  On the other hand reliance solely on those from Districts which are visited more frequently may be seen as presenting an unreasonable burden.

A feature of conference moving around locations was the engagement of the host districts with those attending conference and vice versa.  This not only brought local colour to the event but also provided an opportunity for members to gain some experience of conference which might encourage them to attend future conferences as representatives.  Again the concept of bringing a particular theme to Conference does not have to be geographically based.

The concept of all Districts periodically having a direct engagement with conference can be maintained by inviting Districts on a rotational basis to come to conference and perform the Host function in the leading of worship, provision of displays around the conference venue, arranging fringe events and contributing to the stewarding team. 

Conclusion
The move to a centrally appointed CAT is a positive move in improving the effectiveness and financial efficiency in staging Conference.  That advantage will be lost if we do not in turn provide a structure of common understanding and clearly defined responsibilities within which it operates.

